
Scottish Science Advisory Council 

Minute of the meeting held on 11 March at 09:30 am at

John Hope Gateway, Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh
Present
Professor Anne Glover (Co-Chair), Mr Ian Ritchie (Co-Chair), Professor Ian Boyd, Professor Nigel Brown, Professor Alan Bundy, Professor Jim Hough, Professor Julian Jones, Mrs Angela Mathis, Professor George Salmond, Professor Marian Scott, Professor Bob Tooze, Professor Ian Underwood, Dr Andy Bishop, and Anna Milne (Minute Secretary).
Observer:
Dr Russell Greig
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Mr Douglas Greig, Head of Strategy and Analytical Service Co-ordination
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David Knott, Curator of Collections and Deputy Director of Horticulture, 



RBGE




Professor Mary Gibby OBE, Director of Science, RBGE

Items 1:
Welcome, Apologies and Introductions

1.
Professor Glover opened the meeting and welcomed the Council members.  She conveyed apologies from Dr John Brown, Professor Peter Gregory, Dr Karen Jervis, Professor Jim McDonald, Dr Chris Masters and Lord Winston.  
2.
Professor Blackmore welcomed SSAC members to the RBGE.

Introduction to SSAC

3.
Professor Glover welcomed the new members to SSAC.  Professor Glover highlighted the importance of the SSAC and that the membership had the potential to make a big difference to Scotland. She commented that SSAC had established a good relationship with Government and that there was an open channel of communication with Ministers.  Professor Glover encouraged members to speak to each other and to the Co-Chairs between meetings and suggested that each member make use of their own networks so that SSAC could draw on the views and expertise of the whole community.
4.
Mr Ritchie added his welcome as Independent Co-Chair.  He explained that the Independent Co-Chair was fully independent of Government and was there to steer the Council to develop its own views on specific issues where it would be difficult for the CSA to take a leading role.  He noted that the independent Co-chair’s role was also to act as a formal point of contact and route of advise to the Government’s Chief Scientific Adviser.  He noted that the refreshed membership was one of the strongest to be appointed to Council and that the new mix of skills and expertise would allow the Council to pursue areas of work previously not looked at.  Mr Ritchie reported that SSAC was open to suggestions for new pieces of work from Government but also encouraged members to come forward with suggestions for new areas of activity.
5.
Professor Glover then invited each member to introduce themselves.
Item 4.

The major Challenges facing the Scottish Government: the role of science (and SSAC) in addressing these challenges.
6.
Professor Glover welcomed Sir John Elvidge, Permanent Secretary of the Scottish Government to the meeting.  She reported that she had asked Sir John to join the meeting to provide SSAC with his thoughts on the major challenges facing Scottish Government.   Sir John thanked Professor Glover and noted that he was pleased to be able to meet with SSAC members.

7.
Sir John provided SSAC with his thoughts on the major challenges facing Scotland and therefore the major challenges facing Scottish Government.  
8.
Professor Glover thanked Sir John and opened the discussion up to the SSAC.  The discussion focussed on the current problems facing Scotland’s economy and how science and engineering could help Government.  
9.
Professor Glover thanked SSAC for their comments and welcomed Douglas Greig, Head of Strategy and Analytical Service Co-ordination, Scottish Government.  
Item 5.

Policy Making in the Scottish Government
10.
Mr Greig explained that Scottish Government had a strategy and purpose to focus government and public services on creating a more successful country, with opportunities for all of Scotland to flourish, through increasing sustainable economic growth.  The single purpose allowed clarity and a single strategy for Government in Scotland.  Mr Greig reported that Government had identified seven purpose targets, five strategic objectives and fifteen national outcomes which were all monitored and reported on.  He explained that all Scottish Government policies should align themselves to the national performance framework.
11.
Mr Greig concluded by providing an example of the analytical input which had been incorporated into a major challenge such as the global recession and the major role played by both economists and social researchers.  He concluded by stating that the current recession provides us with the opportunity to increase innovation and innovative thinking.
Item 6.

Discussion
12.
Professor Glover thanked Mr Greig for his presentation and invited comments and questions from the SSAC.  
13.
Professor Glover thanked Sir John Elvidge and Mr Greig for attending the SSAC meeting and for sharing their thoughts on the major challenges facing Scotland.  This had provided a useful context in which the SSAC could take forward its discussions on new areas of work, focusing around how science can usefully contribute to ensuring that Scotland can be a more successful and economically sustainable country.
Item 7.

SSAC Discussion
14.
SSAC members reflected on the presentations provided by the Permanent Secretary and Mr Greig.  Members agreed that Scotland must take advantage of its small size and increased connectivity to allow it to be more nimble and responsive than other countries.  
15.
SSAC agreed that social science played a major role in addressing many of the big challenges facing Scotland as well as helping us understand behavioural change.  SSAC agreed that there was a need for the science and technology community to work more closely with Government’s social scientists.
Item 8.

Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh

16.
Professor Glover welcomed Professor Stephen Blackmore, Regius Keeper of the RBGE, David Knott, Curator of Collections and Deputy Director of Horticulture and Professor Mary Gibby, Director of Science, RBGE.  
17.
Professor Blackmore reported that the RBGE was a non departmental public body and a registered charity.  The running of the RBGE was overseen by a Board of Trustees chaired by Sir George Mathewson.  He reported that the RBGE was largely funded by grant in aid from the Scottish Government Rural and Environment Research and Analysis Directorate (RERAD) £8.7M in 2009/10 however they also generate a further £1.7 M (2009/10) in self generated funds and capital baseline funding of £700 K.  
18.
Professor Blackmore explained that the RBGE was a specialist research institute focusing on plant taxonomy and systematics.  They place a strong emphasis on botanical garden horticulture, a specialist discipline emphasising the cultivation and restoration of wild plant biodiversity.  It’s also a popular visitor attraction both nationally and internationally and they place a strong emphasis on public engagement through interpretation, exhibitions and events. 

19.
He reported that the new John Hope Gateway, which opened in October 2009, was designed by Edward Cullian Architects and cost £15.7 M.  RBGE received £10 M from Scottish Government and raised the remaining £5.7 M through fund raising efforts. The new John Hope Gateway not only provides the RBGE with an unrivalled opportunity to communicate their work but it also provides a showcase for a number of renewable technologies which have been incorporated in the building.  

20.
Professor Blackmore reported that their vision, set out in their Corporate Plan, was to seize the opportunities that arise from being both a research institute and a popular visitor attraction and to contribute to tackling the great environmental challenges of our times. He noted that they achieve their mission through five major strategies:

· Biodiversity

· Education

· Sustainability

· Visitor Services

· Enterprise
21.
Professor Blackmore explained that RBGE is first and foremost a scientific institution, however this research is underpinned by the Garden's internationally important collections of living and preserved plants distributed over four sites. He noted that Edinburgh is very much the Head Quarters with most of the staff being based there but Benmore, Dawyck and Logan contain important parts of their living collections, integrate well with research and deliver important services to their local communities.  The four sites also have significantly different growing conditions, enabling them to grow a very wide diversity of plants.  
22.
Professor Blackmore commented that RBGE has 220 staff posts often highly specialised, which has great strengths in plant taxonomy and botanical garden horticulture. The RBGE also benefits from a number of associates who are mostly retired staff and often with life time of expertise.  RBGE has a student population from HND, BSc, MSc and PhD courses based at the Gardens and they are increasingly working with volunteers in all parts of their work.  In addition to the students and employed staff the RBGE has the support of their Friends, Companions and Patrons a pool of support for volunteers and significant donors.
23.
Professor Blackmore reported that the living collections at the RBGE now comprise some 15,500 species from 161 countries and the Herbarium included some 3 million specimens from 157 countries. He noted that the herbaria collections held at the RBGE complements rather than duplicates the Herbaria at Kew and the Natural History Museum.  He explained that the geographical focus, in particular, reflects different regional strengths.
24.
Professor Blackmore explained that while publically the Garden quotes its conservation projects in more than 40 countries, it has interests in around 80 countries. Key areas of work, where projects are always co-ordinated with local institutes, include China, Nepal, Indonesia, Chile, Peru, the Republic of Congo, Oman, Yemen the Socotra Archipeligo and increasingly Iraq and Iran.  Professor Blackmore noted that they had recently established the Centre for Middle Eastern Plants (CMEP) to allow an expansion of RBGE's scope of work in the region.  
25.
Professor Blackmore reported that RBGE had very important long historical links with China and that it holds the largest collection of Chinese plants outside China.  The Jade Dragon Field Station near Lijiang is the RBGE flagship project which has received a large amount of high level political contact.  He reported that Hu Jintao now President of PRP China  visited RBGE shortly before taking up the premiership. The impact and recognition this visit had has been followed by a steady flow of delegations visiting from China (Government, CAS, National Natural Science Foundation and Botanical Gardens).
26.
Professor Blackmore reported that RBGE is dedicated to conserving Scottish plants and work on climate change.  The Gardens have a particular focus on lower level groups such as  Cryptogamic plants and fungi. He noted that the official opening of the Scottish Plant House in March 2009 represented the culmination of joint collaboration between the science and horticulture teams to support national goals for plant conservation.
27.
Professor Blackmore noted that the new John Hope Gateway building allows the gardens to have both permanent exhibitions displaying some of the scientific work of the gardens including the real life science studio and temporary exhibitions such as the Wych Elm project which was currently on display.

28.
Professor Blackmore concluded that the future plans for the Gardens included a £32 M project to replace the forty year old research glasshouses and move away from fossil fuels.  The plans hope to provide a 70% gain in energy efficiency and increased public access to the research glasshouses.
Item 9.

Minutes of the last meeting 10 December 2009

29.
The SSAC agreed and approved the minute of the last SSAC meeting as an accurate record of the meeting held on 10 December 2009.
Review of Action Points Arising from previous SSAC meeting on 10 December 
30.    The SSAC discussed progress with the action points arising from the last meeting.
Item 9.

Matters Arising
SSAC Parliament Event

31.
Professor Glover confirmed that the SSAC Parliament event would take place in the Garden Lobby of the Parliament on the 8 June.  She noted that all MSPs would be invited to attend and that there would be capacity to invite a number of additional guests.  SSAC agreed that there should be a number of stands present representing the Scottish science base for MSP to interact with.  A small working group meeting would take place to discuss the detail of the event.

SSAC Meeting with Michael Russell MSP, Cabinet Secretary for Education and Lifelong Learning 
32.
Professor Glover reported that she and Professor Monro had met Michael Russell MSP, Cabinet Secretary for Education and Lifelong Learning on 4 March to discuss a number of issues, including supporting science and engineering across Scotland.  
Item 10.
Chair Updates
33.
Professor Glover Update
· Professor Glover reported that the First Minister had welcomed the publication, on 29 of January, of a new report International Comparative Performance of Scotland’s Research Base, which assesses Scotland’s science and research base as among the best in the world.  The report showed that Scotland has maintained its world leading position on research quality.  For example Scotland’s research is cited more often any other country in comparison to its GDP and in addition Scotland’s citations have risen to 1.8% of world citations in 2008.  She noted that particular areas of strength included biological sciences, environment, space science and health and medical related research.   Professor Glover reported that the report was available on the Scottish Government website and that the Secretariat would circulate a link (http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/981/0093770.pdf) to the report to members.

· Professor Glover reported that the second Science Seminar for Government in Scotland had taken place on 22 January.  The seminars are funded by the Office of the Chief Scientific Adviser and are organised independently for Government by a core Committee, Chaired by Professor Geoffrey Boulton.  Professor Glover noted that Professor Alan Bundy was a member of the organising Committee.  The topic of the second seminar was “The Biology of Stress, Causes, Consequences and Cures”.  She explained that the seminars were designed to provide Government with a coherent and accessible narrative and discussion about new science issues and their potential implications for government and society.   Professor Glover invited members to suggest topics for future seminars and noted that they hoped to run two seminars a year in future.

· Professor Glover updated members on her recent visit to Longannet Power stations carbon capture and storage test facility.  She noted that she had been joined on the visit by Professor David Mackay, Chief Scientific Adviser at the Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC).

34.
Mr Ian Ritchie Update
· Mr Ritchie reported that the RSEs Business Forum current focus was on a response to the Scottish Government Innovation Strategy.  The Forum had instigated a small study and members were tasked with speaking to a wide range of companies about ways of increasing innovation in Scottish companies.  
· Mr Ritchie reported that he was involved in a RSE working group Chaired by Professor Michael Fourman examining the issue of Digital Scotland. The working group was considering the benefits of digital technology in relation to societal and economic opportunities, and in the efficient delivery of public services. It will also examine some of the technical issues that need to be addressed. He explained that the group is not focussing too heavily on the broadcasting aspects of digital, other than in relation to the impact of the increasing use of downloaded programming.
· Mr Ritchie highlighted the forthcoming Edinburgh International Science Festival, which would take place from the 3 – 17 April.  He reported that Sir Alec Jeffrey, a British geneticist who developed techniques for DNA fingerprinting and DNA profiling had been awarded the Edinburgh Medal.
35.
Members Update
· Professor Hough highlighted opportunities available to early career physical scientists to spend time at Stanford University through the SU2 Partnership
.  The SU2 Partnership is a collaboration between the Universities Glasgow, Heriot Watt, St. Andrews and Strathclyde and Stanford and Caltech in California.  The aim of the Fellowships was to allow successful applicants to develop and grow their entrepreneurial skills under mentoring provided by Stanford Photonics Research Centre (SPRC).
· Professor Tooze highlighted a multi disciplinary initiative in the Chemical Sciences in the Netherlands similar to research pooling, which aims to act as a catalyst and share best practice.
· Professor Boyd highlighted some of the issues resulting from the new Marine and Coastal Access Act 2009 and the Marine (Scotland) Bill.  
· Professor Brown highlighted that he had taken part in a review of the Scottish Bioinformatics Forum.  He also noted that the TSB had recently visited Edinburgh and had been surprised to discover that Edinburgh University was the first University in the UK that the TSB had visited.
· Professor Jones highlighted the activities of a number of groups in which he was involved including the Institute of Physics Scottish Education Committee and the Department of Business Innovation and Skills (BIS) Photonics Leadership Group.
· Dr Greig commented on the life science sector from an international perspective and highlighted some recent activity he has been involved in with GSK.
· Professor Underwood highlighted a TSB Showcase event in Edinburgh on the 15 March.  He explained that the purpose of the event is to showcase the strengths of Scotland’s key sectors and discuss how these fit with the TSB’s agenda to harness innovation to support future business growth.
· Mrs Mathis highlighted a number of activities in which she had been involved including a new industry led Forum North Sea Decom who were set up in 2009 and aim to be the main industry representative body for North Sea decommissioning.  She highlighted that decommissioning required lots of technology and there were opportunities for secondary exploitation.  
· The launch of the UK Space Agency on the 23 March the new executive agency will replace the British National Space Centre and will bring all UK civil space activities under one single management was also highlighted.
Item 11.
Work Programme Updates
Assisted Living Work Programme

36.
Professor Bundy updated Council members on the recent Assisted Living work programme. He explained that he had proposed Assisted Living as potential candidate for a future work programme, however it was not chosen on the initial SSAC vote.  At the joint meeting with Scottish Government’s Strategic Board in December 2008 Dr Kevin Woods, Director General Health and Chief Executive of the NHS in Scotland expressed an interest in Assisted Living work programme.  Following this meeting Professor Bundy met with Graeme Dickson, Director of Primary and Community Care who agreed that SSAC should hold a one day forum on telehealthcare (THC) technologies for assisted living bringing together both academia, industry and the private sector.  The forum was held on the 27 October and was opened by Nicola Sturgeon, Cabinet Secretary for Health and Wellbeing.  Professor Bundy explained that the report of the forum was currently being finalised and that the recommendations would be sent to Nicola Sturgeon.  He noted that the main points arising from the report were:
· The time for action is now. Implement national telehealthcare strategy. 

· The need for the team to construct a roadmap.

· The need for standardisation in infrastructure. Link to SMEs, private purchase, etc. 

· The need to establish Scotland as centre and testbed for THC research and practice, and part of everyday life.

37.
The members agreed that this piece of work had proved an excellent model for SSAC business.
38.
Professor Bundy reported that since the forum there had been a number of subsequent assisted living events including:
· 15-16 April: Grand Challenge in Computing Research who had agreed that one of their Grand Challenges would be Telehealthcare.  He noted that the both the MATCH project and representatives from Scottish Government Joint Improvement Team would be involved in this event. 
·  5-6 May 2010: Aldourie telehealthcare summit which was being organised by HIE and would focus on a Vision to 2020 based on the recommendations from the SSAC report.  Professor Bundy had agreed to present at this meeting.
IP Management and Wealth Creation from the Life Science

39.
 Professor Glover reported that following the membership refresh a number of key members of this group had now left SSAC.  She suggested that a number of the new membership including Dr Brown may be interested in joining this working group.
Cost of Sustainable Energy Cradle to Grave
40.  Professor Tooze gave a brief update noting that not much progress had been made to this piece of work since the last meeting.  He invited any new member interested in the piece of work to join the working group.

Item 13.
Date of the next meeting – 23 – 24 June 2010, Institute of Advanced Studies, University of Strathclyde, Glasgow.
SSAC Secretariat

April 2010
� http://www.su2p.com/
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